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Faculty Senate Meeting Minutes

May 4, 2009

Please email corrections to Faculty.Senate@nau.edu  
1. Call to order: 






  
Rich Lei
President Rich Lei called the meeting of the NAU Faculty Senate to order in the Kaibab Room of the University Union at 3:02 pm.

Members Present::  Sylvester Allred, Virginia Blankenship, Roger Bounds, Rebecca Campbell, Wendy Campione, Steven Cernohous, William Cone, Chuck Connell, Mike Costelloe, Bill Culbertson, Leila Danielson, Jay Farness, Heidi Fogelberg, Jean Ann Foley, Marcus Ford, Bruce Fox, Angie Golden, Liz Grobsmith, Rosalinda Haddon (appearing telephonically), John Haeger, Natalie Hess (attending telephonically), Josh Hewes, Lenka Hospodka, Karen Jarratt-Snider (appearing telephonically), Astrid Klocke, Chunhye Lee, Rich Lei, John Leung,  Louise Lockard for John McClure, Dave McKell, Larry Mohrweis, John Neuberger, Jim Pinto, Allen Reich, Jon Reyner, Reed Riner, Blase Scarnati, Jacquelyn Schwandt, Louise Scott, Karen Sealander, David Sherry, C.J Smith, Laura Sujo-Montes, Kristen Waring, and Marsha Yowell.

Members Absent Thom Alcoze, Sara Aleman, Samantha Arundel, Barbara Austin, David Brumbaugh, Terry Crites, Joyce DeVoss, Jack Dustman, Alex Finkral, Heather Martel, Emily McKay, Lon Owen, Ricardo Pereira, Robert Poirier, Daniel Schmidt, Julie Swann, Monica Torres, David Vining, and Glen Wilson,
Others present:  Harvey Charles, Pat Haeuser, Terri Hayes (SPAC), Susana Maxwell, Ramona Mellott, and Karen Pugliesi.
2. Acceptance of Agenda and Approval of Minutes 

  

Rich Lei

The Agenda and the minutes of the April 6th Faculty Senate meeting were accepted by unanimous consent.    

3. Faculty Senate President’s Report





Rich Lei
Rich began his comments by taking a look back in time to remember what the world looked like prior to the beginning of the 2008-2009 year.  He noted that we had a Democratic Governor, Hillary Clinton was the well ahead in the polls and few could tell you the name of the Governor of Alaska.  He then proceeded to take us to today’s realities regarding our budget and the outlook in the coming year.  He stated that our academic programs are in place and our enrollment is growing.  We are however, in the process of dealing with possible layoffs, furloughs, closures of institutes and increasing teaching loads.  Despite these issues there are glimmers of hope. The federal stimulus money appears to be on its way and should help temper the results of a budget shortfall. To that end, Senators have been asked to canvas their units for input on how to use this money.  There appear to be some themes arising.  They are: to reduce furlough days; to maintain healthcare benefits and premiums; upgrade technology; and increase instructional staff.  This information along with other campus input will be forwarded to the President for his review.  This year there have been more meaningful dialogues between the Senate and the Administration.  Currently we are looking at more ways to be more actively involved in the budget process.  Rich then proceeded to cite the accomplishments of the Senate over the last year.  While we can not predict the future any better than we could have last year, he stated that things are likely to change.  We will need to remain flexible and ready to hit the ground running in the fall. 

Rich announced that Regent Ernie Calderon will speak today and give us an update from the State Legislature.  Rich congratulated Ernie on his election as President of the Arizona Board of Regents and wished him well.

He closed his remarks by thanking the Executive Committee for their hard work under extraordinary circumstances.  Our ability to move forward in this environment is due to their leadership and commitment to the Senate.
He then proceeded to acknowledge those Senators who were retiring from the Senate with Certificates of Thanks.  
4. Contested Elections      





Larry Mohrweis
Parliamentarian Larry Mohrweis explained that this year we have two candidates for President of the Senate.  Therefore the election process will move forward in two parts.  First we will hold a balloted election for that position and then take up the remaining slate of officers.  Prior to that vote both candidates were asked to address the senate in support of their candidacy for President.  Both candidates Marcus Ford and Bill Culbertson addressed the Senate.  Ballots were distributed and the vote took place.  Members of the nominating committee collected the ballots and withdrew to count the votes.
5. Scholarship Awards






Chuck Connell
Chuck Connell, Chair of the Senate Scholarship Committee rose to award the Faculty Senate Scholarships.  This year there were twelve applicants for two scholarships.  The first recipient of a $500 scholarship is Megan McPherson.  Chuck gave a brief recitation of her accomplishments and background.  He then introduced Megan and asked her to step forward to receive her scholarship.  The second recipient is Bailey Stone.  He also recited her background and accomplishments.  However, Bailey was ill and unable to attend today’s meeting.  She will be invited to meet the Senate next fall to be recognized.     
6. Budget Council Report  





   Chuck Connell
Chuck next called brought forward a handout entitled Faculty Senate Budget Council Report of May 4, 2009.  The report states the various accomplishments and goals of the Budget Council over the past year.  He stated that the Budget Council will continue to function over the summer as needed keeping the faculty apprised of concerns and options under consideration as the Legislature moves toward its final decision regarding the FY10 State Budget.  He also informed the Senate that he would be stepping down as Chair of the Budget Council at the end of the summer when he will become Chair of the Department of History.  He will no longer participate as a Senator in his new capacity, but will contribute to budget matters through the Faculty Chairs Council providing some degree of continuity in how faculty have been involved.  He further announced that Bruce Fox, an active member of the Senate is representing the Senate on the Benefits Committee.  Bruce stated that the next meeting of that committee is May 17th and he will report any news from that committee to the Senate.  Chuck next thanked Virginia Blankenship for her dedicated service to the Budget Council over a number of years and congratulated her on her retirement from the University. 
7. Remaining Elections 





Larry Mohrweis
After a very close election Larry announced that Bill Culbertson was elected as President of the Faculty Senate for 2009-2010.  Larry then announced vacancies on the current Slate before the Senate and called for nominations.  There are 7 vacancies on the Nominating and Elections Committee; 2 vacancies on the Planning and Budget Council (one 3 year term and one 1 year term) (Laura Sujo-Montes has already been nominated); 2 Senator-at-Large positions (Larua Sujo-Montes has already been nominated); 1 position on the Council on Learning; He then called for nominations for these positions.  Marcus Ford and CJ Smith were nominated for Senator-at Large; Karen Sealander, Kristen Waring, Jacqueline Schwandt and Allen Reich were nominated for Nominations and Elections; Marsha Yowell was nominated for the one year term on the Planning and Budget Council; and lastly, Wendy Campione was nominated for the Council on Learning.  A motion was made and seconded to close the nominations.  With no objection, the nominations were closed and the ballots were distributed.  Larry then turned the meeting over to Rich while the votes were taken and tallied. 
8. ABOR Update






Ernie Calderon
Rich introduced Regent and President of ABOR, Ernie Calderon.  Regent Calderon spoke to the Senate regarding the accomplishments of NAU.  He cited the growing enrollment; and the appreciation by the Board of the faculty of NAU.  He discussed budget matters on the horizon and budget concerns we have had in the past.  He feels the outlook for NAU is bright. He praised the faulty and the administration on their candor in working together to solve problems.  He noted the tone set in a recent Senate letter to the President as respectful and helpful. He then went on to discuss the State Budget and the possible mitigating effects the federal stimulus money will have as well as the climate within the Executive and Legislative branches of State government.  He also addressed concerns such as the elimination of ITV technology; system architecture; and duplication within and among institutions.  He then entertained questions.    
9. Report from the President 





John Haeger
President Haeger thanked Regent Calderon for his comments.  He began by reiterating that the budget process is far from complete.  It is unclear even as to how the state will distribute educational stimulus dollars among  K-12 and higher education.  He also expanded on Mr. Calderon’s comments by stating that we must begin to develop an alternative structure by June.  He is referring to a white paper which involves looking at different models of alternative delivery around the state.  Next he spoke to the efforts being put forth throughout the state to garner support for education.  He stated that we cannot change how the Legislature views education until we change how the public views education. Lastly he thanked President Rich Lei and the Senate for all the work done this year.  
10. Report from the Provost 





Liz Grobsmith
Provost Grobsmith began by thanking the Senate for a very good year and Rich Lei for his excellent leadership.  She next noted the policy changes that went before the Academic Affairs Committee (AAC) for review and will presented at the June meeting of ABOR.  The use of course fees will also go before ABOR at the June meeting.  The changes that have gone forward within the Colleges will go into effect in the new school year.
She announced the hiring of a new Dean of the College of Engineering, Forestry and Natural Sciences, Paul Jagodzinski. She also thanked Barry Lutz for his services as Interim Dean.  

She then discussed enrollment planning for Fall.  There has been considerable growth in the size of the Freshman class.  Therefore we will be adding faculty in order to support these students.  She thanked the faculty for their help in this process.

She reminded everyone of commencement ceremonies taking place this week and encouraged all to attend. She closed by wishing all a nice summer.  She then entertained questions.

11. Global Learning Task Force Recommendations
       Harvey Charles/Blase Scarnati 
Blase Scarnati began by explaining and clarify issues that have arisen since the last time they addressed this issue before the.  He also said that they are here today to seek further input and reaction and assured the Senate that they intend to seek further input from the campus as a whole.  Blase noted that the material distributed today entitled Recommendations of the Global Learning Subcommittee of the Task Force on Global Education is a working document and has been changed slightly since their meeting last week.  Questions arose regarding the process of the task force, where the themes originated, and how the accreditation process would be effected. These matters were discussed.  A comment was made that the Nursing program would like to see the recommendations move forward.  Another Senator commented that the recommendations were not practical.  It was also suggested that the colleges be encouraged to discuss this at the college level.  It was suggested by Rich that this issue be placed as a discussion item in the Fall to allow time for discussion at the college level.  Blase suggested that an all faculty e-mail distribution go forward to help with the sharing of information.  Provost Grobsmith thanked Blase and Harvey for their work on the Task Force.  She said that this is exciting and will allow the opportunity for NAU to offer something different to our students.  
12. Policy Changes 




Susanna Maxwell/Action Item
Susanna Maxwell introduced the revised Hiring Process for Faculty and Academic Professionals and to be included in the COFS document.  A motion was made to accept the revisions and seconded.  Questions were then answered.  After establishing that there was a quorum, the vote was called for.  The motion passed unanimously.  The second item for vote was a revision of The Faculty Review Procedures for Tenured and Tenure Eligible Faculty with Joint Appointments in Two Colleges.  A motion was made and seconded to accept the revisions.  Discussion ensued where a clarification on one point was explained and questions were answered.  The motion passed unanimously.  Lastly, she stated there is a rough draft that has been distributed from the COFS rewrite committee on the Progressive Remediation and Discipline policy with a letter of explanation of why this is going forward.  She wanted everyone to be aware of this work, to read it and share it with your colleagues.  This issue will be vetted in the Fall.  Not everyone was aware of the document and therefore it was decided it would be resent.  
13. Summer Senate 






Bill Culbertson
Bill Culbertson announced the meeting dates of the Summer Senate and invited all to participate.  He stated that there is a sign up sheet for all those who are interested in participating.  
14. Announcements/New Business 




Bill Culbertson
Newly elected Bill Culbertson presented outgoing President Rich Lei with a plaque thanking him for his service to and leadership of the Faculty Senate as well as his work on the Arizona Faculties Council. 
15. Adjourn  






Bill Culbertson/Action Item
There being no further business the meeting was adjourned at 5:22 pm.    
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